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Welcome from the Head Teacher
Dear Parents
I would like to extend you a very warm welcome to our school. I hope you find the information in our handbook both helpful and interesting. 

Our handbook highlights the vision, values and aims of St Joseph’s RC Primary School, gives you information about the curriculum and identifies some of the activities which take place in the school.

As a school, we fully appreciate the importance of parental partnership and by working together we can develop a partnership that will enhance not only your child’s education but will also give him/her a sense of belonging and commitment to the community to which they have joined. Therefore if you ever have any concerns about your child, or his/her progress, the staff at the school will always be willing to discuss it with you, no matter how trivial you might feel that it is.
When your child joins St Joseph’s RC Primary, our aim is to provide an educational experience which is of the highest quality. The teaching and non-teaching staff work to support you in the development of your child with caring concern for the needs of all involved. 

To the parents of the children who are just joining us for the first time this session, I hope the information in our handbook will be of value and answers most of your questions. As a parent you can also support your child and the school as a parent helper, or as a member of the Parent Council. 

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you would like to discuss anything regarding your child’s schooling, as I firmly believe that between us we can provide the best possible learning experiences for your child. Similarly, please feel free to contact me with any ideas or suggestions you may have. 

We hope to see you and your child in the near future and trust that you will become a valued member of our school community.

Please do not hesitate to contact the school if you require any additional information or if you would like to arrange a visit. 
Yours faithfully

Nicola McLeod

Mrs Nicola McLeod

Head teacher

Disclaimer

The information provided in this handbook is considered to be correct at the time of printing. It is possible that there may be some inaccuracy by the time the document reaches the parents.
The School
The school is situated close to the town centre in a quiet cul-de-sac surrounded by residential housing.  The main building dates from the late nineteenth century and was originally the Burgh Primary School.  This building has been extensively refurbished to provide two modern classrooms, a small gym hall, cloakroom facilities and staff accommodation.

An additional building provides facilities for visiting specialist teachers, resource storage and special assembly accommodation.  This building is also where the children eat their lunch.

The school has a shared Headship with St. Margaret’s RC Primary in Galashiels. The Head teacher divides her time equally between these two schools.

St. Joseph's R.C. Primary School,

Back Row,

SELKIRK.     

TD7 4AQ

Tel No.  (01750) 720343

e-mail address:  StJosephsPS@scotborders.gov.uk

Present School Roll:

11
Stages Covered:


Primary 5 - Primary 7

Denomination:

          Roman Catholic

Head Teacher:


Mrs Nicola McLeod 

Principal Teacher:
Mrs  Pauline Callaghan
Full-time Teaching Staff:


Mrs Lesley Wilson (P5-7)
Part Time Teaching Staff:
Mrs Mo Brown (Learning Support)






Mrs Jane Lowthian (Art)





Ms Claire Watson  (PE)
Communication

We aim to keep all parents fully informed about events or developments at St. Joseph’s through the Xpressions App.  Please ensure the school has your up to date mobile number and email address to receive communications. 

Class teachers are happy to discuss concerns parents may have about their child but are unable to do so during teaching time without a prior appointment as class cover would have to be arranged. Parents are asked to contact the class teacher for an appointment using their child’s homework diary or alternatively, office staff will gladly arrange for parents to make an appointment with the Manager for Learning or Class Teachers to discuss any concerns parents may have. Please telephone 01750 720343 or email StJosephsPS@scotborders.gov.uk
There are two formal Parent Teacher consultations held each year as well as regular open afternoons.

Admission and Enrolment

Parents are required to complete an online form. You will need to have electronic copies of your child’s birth certificate and proof of address such as a council tax letter or child benefit notice available to upload along with your application.
You will need to have a MyScotBorders account if you do not have one already. Registering for an account is quick and easy, all you need is an email address and to provide some basic personal details.  
You are also advised to be logged into your MyScotBorders account before starting to complete an online enrolment form.

This enrolment form should be used for all enrolments, including all placement or other requests outside of enrolment week.
Once you have completed the form, you should contact us here in St. Joseph’s to confirm the application has been made. If you have any problems enrolling online, please contact the office in St. Joseph’s on 01750 720343 and a staff member will be able to help.

What happens after you apply?
A member of staff will be in touch with more information in due course.

In most cases, a place will be available, and the head teacher will give you details of start dates, uniforms and a copy of the school handbook.

In the unlikely event that the school is full you may be directed to the nearest alternative school with places.
CLASSES

St. Joseph's R.C. Primary has one composite class i.e. P5-7
P5-7
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St Joseph’s- An inclusive and nurturing community where we are all inspired to achieve, learn and believe in our unique abilities
Values
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Aims

· Encourage an ethos of respect and equity and to value diversity across our whole school
· Promote, develop and celebrate our  Catholic Faith and its culture throughout our school community
· Provide a safe nurturing, inclusive environment which is free from bias
· Aim high and raise attainment and achievement by working in partnership with pupils, staff, families, and our community partners for the benefit of all learners.
· Deliver an aspirational, challenging, creative curriculum, that encourages all our learners to develop the skills to be flexible, independent, resilient, and successful lifelong learners in our changing world.
· Offer opportunities through outdoor learning to build confidence, develop risk awareness and self-management skills.
· Be highly responsive to the circumstances of all our children and take positive and proactive steps to ensure that potential is achieved and barriers to learning are minimised.
CHURCH LINKS

We work in partnership with our Parish, St Joseph’s in Selkirk .

We have a newly appointed Parish Priest Father Benedict Iwatt , who will be visiting school regularly to work with the children.

We participate in monthly masses and on Holiday of Obligations either in school or in church. 
We also work with the Parish to support children who are preparing to receive the sacraments of Reconciliation, First Holy Communion and Confirmation for the first time.
[image: image4.png]curriculum for excellence




Teaching and Learning 
Curriculum for Excellence is implemented across Scotland for all 3–18-year-olds, wherever they learn. It aims to raise standards; prepare our children for a future they do not yet know and equip them for jobs of tomorrow in a fast changing world. 
Curriculum for Excellence enables professionals to teach subjects creatively, to work together across the school and with other schools, to share best practice and explore learning together. 
Teachers and practitioners will share information to plan a child’s ‘learning journey’ from 3-18, helping their progression from nursery to primary, primary to secondary and beyond, ensuring the change is smooth. They’ll ensure children continue to work at a pace they can cope with and with challenge they can thrive on. Curriculum for Excellence balances the importance of knowledge and skills. 
Every child is entitled to a broad and deep general education, whatever their level and ability. Every single teacher and practitioner will be responsible for literacy, numeracy and health and wellbeing – the language, numbers and life skills that unlock other subjects and are vital to everyday life. 
Curriculum for Excellence develops skills for learning; life and work to help young people go on to further study, secure work and navigate life. It brings real life into the classroom, making learning relevant and helps young people apply lessons to their life beyond the classroom. It links knowledge in one subject area to another helping children understand the world and make connections. It develops skills so that children can think for themselves, make sound judgments, challenge, enquire and find solutions. 
There will be new ways of assessing progress and ensuring children achieve their potential. Please read the section on Assessment and Reporting for information. 
There is personal support to help young people fulfil their potential and make the most of their opportunities with additional support wherever that’s needed. There will be a new emphasis by all staff on looking after our children’s health and wellbeing - to ensure that the school is a place where children feel safe and secure. 
Ultimately, Curriculum for Excellence aims is to improve our children’s life chances, to nurture successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens, building on Scotland’s reputation for great education.
More information can be found below and on the following websites:

Parentzone: http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/index.asp
Education Scotland : http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/
Skills Development Scotland : http://www.skillsdevelopmentscotland.co.uk/ 

There are eight areas of the curriculum:

	· Mathematics

	· Language including French

	· Health and Wellbeing (including physical education)

	· Expressive arts – dance, drama, music and art and design

	· Social studies

	· Sciences

	· Religious Education

	· Technologies


The purpose of the curriculum is to help children and young people to become:

· successful learners

· confident individuals

· responsible citizens and

· effective contributors.

The curriculum puts the child at the centre and describes the experiences and outcomes for learning and its progression.  It supports learners in developing their values and beliefs and enables them to:

· achieve the highest possible levels of literacy and numeracy and cognitive skills.
· develop skills for life and work.
· develop knowledge and understanding of society, the world and Scotland’s place in it.
· experience challenge and success so that they can develop well-informed views and act responsibly.  It will encourage them to adopt an active and healthy lifestyle.
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Literacy and English   
This is defined as listening; talking; reading and writing. Pupils are also taught modern languages including French and sometimes Spanish.

In developing literacy skills children will learn to:

· communicate and collaborate with others to build relationships.
· reflect on and explain their thinking.
· describe and share experiences.
· engage with a range of texts.
· write for a variety of reasons and compose stories, poems and plays

· explore the richness and diversity of language, how it can affect them and the wide range of ways in which they can be creative.
· enrich and extend their vocabulary through, listening, talking, watching and reading.
· reflect on how well they listen, talk, read and write.
· act on feedback to help them improve and provide useful feedback to others.
· take advantage of the opportunities offered by ICT.

Languages 

‘Learning other languages enables young people to make connections with different people and their cultures and to play a fuller part as global citizens’. [Building the Curriculum 1] 

At St Joseph’s Primary French and Spanish are taught as part of literacy. From Primary 5, as part of learning about other countries and cultures, knowledge and understanding of other languages are introduced. 

The four key components within our languages programme develop pupils’ skills in talking, listening, reading and writing. 

The teaching approaches used encourage plenty of interactive activities, including the use of the interactive whiteboard. 

If you would like further information on the Languages: 1 + 2 Approach, then please access the following webpages: 

www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0039/00393435.pdf 

www.educationscotland.gov.uk 
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Mathematics 
We aim to enable pupils to: 
( Develop essential numeracy skills which allow them to participate fully in society.
( Develop a secure understanding of the concepts, principles and processes of mathematics and apply these in different contexts. 
( Have an understanding of the application of mathematics, its impact on our society and its potential for the future. 
Mathematics comprises of NUMBER, MONEY and MEASUREMENT; INFORMATION HANDLING; and SHAPE, POSITION and MOVEMENT. 
In all of these areas pupils have the opportunity to develop PROBLEM SOLVING and ENQUIRY SKILLS.
In developing numeracy skills children will learn:

· to understand the four processes of number (addition, subtraction, multiplication and division)

· good mathematical vocabulary

· common units of money and measure

· to estimate

· two and three dimensional shapes, figures, position and movement

· to collect, organise, display and interpret information

· to tackle investigations and problems

· how maths is relevant in the ‘real’ world

· to mentally manipulate and calculate number

· to use a calculator and computer where appropriate
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At St Joseph’s Primary School, we ensure that all children experience what it feels like to develop, enjoy and live a healthy lifestyle. 
We provide opportunities for pupils to: 
( Experience positive aspects of healthy living and activities for themselves (both during and after school);
 ( Develop the knowledge and understanding, skills, abilities and attitudes necessary for their physical, emotional and social wellbeing now and in their future lives. 
( Make informed decisions in order to improve their physical, emotional and social wellbeing. 
( Apply their physical, emotional and social skills to pursue a healthy lifestyle.
As part of our health and wellbeing progression, teachers deliver our Building Resilience Programme. Resilience is a key factor in protecting and promoting good mental health. This whole school programme looks at ten different things to develop resilience in children. There is a programme for early, first and second level. Therefore, children will be developing their skills throughout their primary school experience. Key themes and messages are taught through class activities and school assemblies. As well as Building Resilience, we are delivering lessons on the wellbeing indicators.
A child or young person's wellbeing is influenced by everything around them and the different experiences and needs they have at different times in their lives. 
The wellbeing indicators highlight the key factors that influence wellbeing – safe, healthy, achieving, nurtured, active, respected, responsible and included. 
By making the wellbeing indicators explicit for children, we are developing their understanding of wellbeing and how to live healthy and happy lives. 
In addition to the above, we implement Scottish Borders Council’s planners for Sexual Health & Relationship Education and Drugs and Alcohol Misuse. 
These cover a range of age-appropriate topics for children and young people. Information about the themes being covered with your child(ren) will be sent out prior to the learning taking place.  All lessons have been approved and checked by the RC Church.
Parents and families of P6 and P7 children will be invited to a presentation regarding the content being covered in Sexual Health & Relationship Education and provide an opportunity for families to ask any questions or provide comments. 
As a health promoting school, we work hard to ensure that the promotion of Health and Wellbeing permeates all our work. 
All children participate in PE every week, whether in the form of movement, games, dance or development of skills specific to a sport. We have two PE sessions within the week with a PE teacher. 
There are various festivals and tournaments throughout the session, including hockey, athletics, rugby and netball, where the children are able to apply the skills they have learned within PE. Each session all children in the school will benefit from the excellent Active Schools Programme and additional sporting activities provided through our local community. 
Wellbeing Indicators In order to support children’s knowledge and understanding of the wellbeing indicators and the factors that influence wellbeing, children have been involved in creating characters to represent each of the indicators (see below). 
These indicators are referred to throughout the school – they are a key focus of weekly assemblies, they are used in conversations with adults and peers and they are used to celebrate achievements, through our wellbeing indicator stickers. 
These say, ‘Ask me how I have been…’ and refer to one of the eight wellbeing indicators. 
This is to support discussions between family and child but also supports discussions within school as peers and adults ask the child what they have done to be like one of our indicators.
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Expressive Arts - In developing the expressive arts children will be inspired by a range of imaginative stimuli, including popular culture. Working on their own and with others, they will express their ideas, thoughts and feelings through creative work.
Children will have the freedom to explore through:

Art and design

· discover and choose ways to create images and objects using a variety of art materials, exploring line, shape, form, colour, tone, pattern and texture.
· through natural curiosity, exploration and imagination, they will work on their own and with others to solve design problems.

Dance

· choose and explore ways they can move rhythmically, expressively and playfully, discovering how to control their body and how to use space and resources creatively.
· enjoy taking part in dance experiences, becoming aware of different features of dances from a range of styles and cultures.
Drama

· chose and explore movement, expression and voice in different kinds of role play and drama.
· explore real and imaginary situations, helping them to understand their world.

Music

· use their voice, musical instruments and music technology to discover and enjoy playing with sound and rhythm.
· enjoy singing and playing along to music, from a range of styles and cultures.
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Social Studies - Children are taught People - Past and Societies; People - Place and Environment; and People - Society, Economy and Business.

In developing social studies children will learn to:

· develop an understanding of how Scotland developed as a nation, resulting in an appreciation of their local and national heritage within the global community.
· broaden their understanding of the world by learning about human activities and achievements in the past and present.
· develop their understanding of their own values, beliefs and cultures and those of others.
· locate, explore and link periods, people and events in time and place.
· locate, explore and link features and places locally and further afield.
· engage in entrepreneurial activities which stimulate an enterprising attitude.
· develop an understanding of concepts that stimulate enterprise and influence business.
· establish firm foundations for lifelong learning and for further specialised study and careers.
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Sciences - Children are taught about Planet Earth, Forces, Electricity and Waves, Biological Systems, Materials and other areas of science arising from events or interests. 

In developing the sciences children will learn through our physical world, our living world and our material world.  Children will learn about:

· planet earth, sustainability, biodiversity, climate and earth sciences and astronomy

· energy and the environment, energy transfer, energy sources and energy in food and electricity

· forces and motion

· life and cells, keeping their bodies healthy, cells, biotechnology, reproduction and using their senses.

· communication, communication systems, light and sound

· materials, properties and uses, chemical reactions and forensic science.
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Religious Education -Children are taught about Christianity and other World Religions.

In Religious Education children will:

· learn about the beliefs, values, practices and traditions of the Roman Catholic religion.

· develop knowledge and understanding of Christianity and other world religions.
· recognise religion as an important expression of human experience.
· explore and establish values such as wisdom, justice, compassion and integrity and establish values in their moral development.
· investigate and understand the responses which religions can offer to questions about the nature and meaning of life.
· develop the skills of reflection, discernment, critical thinking and deciding how to act when making moral decisions.
· develop respect for others and their beliefs, and an understanding of practices which are different from our own.
· develop their beliefs, attitudes, moral values and practices through reflection, discovery and critical evaluation, and make a positive difference to the world by putting their beliefs and values into action.
Regular Religious Activity
Each day in the school, the children join in Common Prayer, e.g. before and after the school day, at the school assembly and before school dinners.  The children are taught to recite the ‘Our Father’, ‘Hail Mary’, ‘Glory Be’ and other common Catholic prayers; the prayers are marked also by the sign of the Cross.

On the first Monday of every month during term time, the children attend the parish Mass in the local church and assist in preparing the liturgy for the occasion, i.e. readings, bidding prayers, altar servers and offertory procession.  They are taught to bless themselves with holy water and genuflect on entering and leaving the church. 

Special Catholic Feasts and Seasonal Events
During the calendar year there are particular Catholic Feast Days and events that are marked in the life of the school. This includes the season of :

· Advent (the four weeks before Christmas), carol singing, nativity plays and Advent calendars.  
· In Lent, if the children are at school on Ash Wednesday,  they attend the community mass and receive ashes on their foreheads to mark the forty days of fasting, prayer and charity leading up to Holy Week and Easter. 
· Discussion takes place with the children as to how they can participate in the Lenten preparation e.g. possibly giving up favourite foods during Lent or fundraising for an agreed charity.  
· The children also take part in ‘Stations of the Cross’ and ‘Recitation of the Rosary’.

When a holiday of obligation coincides with a school day, the children and staff join the community in attending Mass in the church. 

PLEASE NOTE - The Scottish Government has issued regulatory advice which makes clear that Religious and Moral Education should be taught.  We actively promote inclusion in all aspects of our Catholic ethos.

Parents who wish to exercise their right to withdraw their child from religious instruction and/or religious observance should contact the Head teacher to arrange a meeting to discuss alternative arrangements for your child.
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Technologies - In developing technologies a range of different contexts for learning will draw on important aspects of everyday life and work.  This includes creative, practical and work-related experiences and outcomes in craft design, engineering, graphics, food, textile and information technologies.

In developing technologies children will become informed, skilled, thoughtful, adaptable and enterprising citizens, and they will learn to:

· develop a considered understanding of the role and impact of technologies in changing and influencing societies.
· contribute to building a better world by taking responsible, ethical actions to improve their lives, the lives of others and the environment.
· gain the confidence and skills to embrace and use new technologies now and in the future, at home, at work and in the wider community.
· become informed consumers and producers who have an appreciation of the merits and impacts of products and services.
· be capable of making reasoned choices relating to the environment, sustainable development and ethical, economic and cultural issues.

· Broaden their understanding of the role that information and communication technology (ICT) has in Scotland and in the global community.
· Experience work-related learning, and establish firm foundations for lifelong learning and, for some, specialised study and careers.

Provision for Religious Education

Parents of any religious background may send their children to this school. They would be made most welcome.

It should be noted however, that Religious Instruction and Observance form part of the atmosphere and play an important role in the education provided at this school.   Parents are assumed to accept these points and it is expected that the children would attend all Religious Instruction and Observance.

Parents should be aware that it is now accepted that preparation for the Sacraments of First Reconciliation, First Communion and Confirmation now involves the Parish, Parents, Children and School to a much greater extent than before. As part of the Religious Education Curriculum children will be prepared for the Sacraments at the appropriate times.

There are now duties and responsibilities placed on the Parish community and the parents within the community as well as the children who are to prepare for the Sacraments.

Any parents wishing to exercise their right to withdraw their child from Religious Instruction and Observance should contact the Head Teacher.

The school follows ‘This is our Faith’ which complies with Curriculum for Excellence experiences and outcomes for Religious Instruction. 

Getting It Right for Every Child

Getting It Right for Every Child Getting It Right for Every Child (GIRFEC) is the national approach in Scotland to improving outcomes and supporting the wellbeing of our children and young people by offering the right help at the right time from the right people. 
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 The GIRFEC approach aims to make it easier for parents, children, young people and the services that support them – such as early years services, schools and the NHS – to work together to get it right. 
Practitioners work together to support you and your child, working across organisational boundaries and putting your child and you at the heart of decision making, ensuring we give all our children and young people the best possible start in life. 
GIRFEC means that everyone working with Scottish Borders children, young people and their families are encouraged to: 
• Ensure children, young people, and their families get the help they need when they need it and are central to the process of finding solutions. 
• Use one consistent and equitable approach, actively share information to agreed protocols and work more effectively together to improve outcomes for children and young people. 
• Be clear about personal responsibility to do the right thing for each child/young person. 
• Work with children, young people and their families, using a collaborative approach with fewer meetings. This should ensure children, young people and their families give information only once, and enables the development of one plan to meet all their needs. 
• Respond to children and young people and take appropriate, proportionate and timely action with the minimum of paperwork, bureaucracy and duplication. 
GIRFEC is part of the Children and Young People (Scotland) Act 2014. If you would like any further information please ask your child’s Headteacher.
Support for Learning

Children may require additional support at different times throughout their school life with their learning.  
Our support for learning teacher works with groups of children to support them, mainly with literacy and numeracy skills. 
 If the class teacher feels that your child would benefit from extra support, they will discuss this with you.

Inclusion and Pupils with Additional Support Needs
At any point in their lives children or young people may need extra help with their education.  
This may be for any reason and at any time. This is often referred to as additional support for learning or having additional support needs.

Some examples of why a child/young person may require extra help with their education are:
· Bereavement or family illness

· Problems at home

· Bullying

· Being particularly gifted or able

· An illness, disability or sensory impairment

· Having English as an Additional Language (Info about contact Scoltand BSL. – service for BSL users to contact public sector / 3rd sector. Free. https://contactscotland-bsl.org/ This is equal to a phone call. 
If a BSL user requests a face-to-face meeting then the School is required to provide a face to face interpreter.

A child/young person’s needs may last for a short time, and the problem may be resolved easily.  Or their needs might be very complex, and they may require additional support for a number of years.

If you feel that your child needs additional support for learning, the first person to speak to is your child’s teacher. You have the right to request an assessment of your child.  Within our school we operate a model of staged intervention where support is provided in varied ways to meet individual needs. Our approach to assessment ensures that the needs of children and young people are recognised, and appropriate support can be provided.  

You can also speak to a Team Leader at the local Children & Family’s Support office: 

Eildon  Locality Office

10-12 Galapark

Galashiels

TD1 1EU

Tel:  01896 661880
Parents/carers are always involved in making decisions about their child’s education and we will always ask your permission before any specific referrals are made. While your child is receiving support, we will regularly review your child’s progress.

At times, parents/carers and schools may come into dispute. While we would always hope that difficulties could be resolved at the school level, we recognise that parents or young people may wish to formalise their concerns. To assist with this, we have a complaints procedure and also offer independent mediation and adjudication.  It is also possible under certain circumstances to

refer the case to the Additional Support Needs Tribunal for Scotland.

The statutory framework for Additional Support for Learning is the Education [Additional Support for Learning] [Scotland] Acts 2004 and 2009. A good place to find independent information is Enquire, the Scottish advice service for Additional Support for Learning. They have a wealth of information, including practical guides and fact sheets for both parents/carers and young people. You can find the website at www.enquire.org.uk, or ring them on 0845 123 2303.

Additional support may be given in the short term or for longer periods of time.  If you feel your child needs extra support, the person to speak to in the first instance is the class teacher.  You have the right to request an assessment for your child either through school or your GP.

The statutory framework for Additional Support for Learning is the Education (Additional Support for Learning) (Scotland) Acts of 2004 and 2009.

Additional information can be found through the following link:

http://www.scotborders.gov.uk/info/886/additional_support_needs
If something goes wrong or you are dissatisfied with our services, please tell us and we will do our best to put things right.  We deal with all complaints in accordance with the Scottish Borders Council complaints handling procedure.  This can be found on the Council website: www.scotborder.gov.uk.

If you do want to make a complaint, you can do it either in person, by phone, in writing or by email.  You can do this through your child's teacher or a senior member of staff (the Manager for Learning or the Principal Teacher) or indeed any member of staff.  You can also make a complaint via the complaints form on the council website www.scotborders.gov.uk . 

If we are unable to resolve your complaint, or if you believe your complaint requires formal investigation, you may make your complaint directly to the Education and Lifelong Learning Department at Scottish Borders Council.  Again this may be done in a variety of ways:

· in person at a Scottish Borders Council customer services office 

· by phoning the Council on 01835 824000

· by email to : PeopleComplaint@scotborders.gov.uk
· via the complaints form on the council website www.scotborders.gov.uk . 

Young Carer Statement
A young carer is someone who is under 18 years of age or who has reached 18 and still a pupil at school and provides or intends to provide care for another individual. A number of young carers do not always identify themselves or wish to be identified.

Young carers undertake a number of tasks for the people they live with and look after. They are often left alone to do things like washing, cooking, shopping, paying bills, collecting medication or helping to look after younger brothers or sisters.

This means that they might not have as much time to complete work at home which has an ongoing effect on progress and learning or attend clubs and after school activities therefore missing out on the social aspects of school.

Within St. Joseph’s RC Primary School, we want our young carers to enjoy school and that it is a positive place to come and they feel included. Please let us know if there are difficulties meeting deadlines with work, arriving on time or any other issues which affect a young person.

We can also support the young person and family referring them to 3rd sector support networks out with Education.
The Educational Psychology Service.

The Educational Psychology Service (EPS) works with all SBC schools to support children’s learning and wellbeing. 

We provide advice and training to school staff on how children learn and advise on ways to help children who require support.

If requested by the school, we can arrange follow-up for individual children and young people, together with their families and teachers, to help support their learning, or with social or emotional issues.  This is generally achieved by meeting the children, their families and school staff, to review the support they have already received and agree ways in which we can all help your child in school.  In some cases, we may agree that a psychologist will work on a one-to-one basis with your child to obtain a clearer picture of how they can best be supported. 

If you have any worries about your child, please contact their school, in the first instance, to arrange a meeting to discuss your concerns.  All schools have access to a range of support Services and your child’s Manager for Learning will be able to advise you about when the EPS may be able to help.

Further information about the EPS is available on the Scottish Borders Council website. Here you can access a downloadable leaflet for parents and carers, which explains in more detail how we may be able to work with you to support your child in school.

Please see www.scotborders.gov.uk/EPS

Homework
Homework is accepted as a part of a normal school week.  It is intended to reinforce and review classroom learning.  The nature of the homework and time spent on it will vary throughout the school.   

Assessment and Reporting of Pupil's Progress

Reporting

Teachers assess a pupil’s progress by several methods which include observation and discussion of learning as well as more standardised assessments.

Pupil’s progress will be reported termly within SHOWBIE and a final report incorporating these comments will be made available in June.

A copy of the report issued to parents is held in our school pupil database and treated as confidential. 
When a child leaves St Joseph’s, this electronic record is sent to the new school whether it is another primary or the secondary school the child is transferring to.

Parental Consultations

Twice yearly, parents are given the opportunity to meet staff to discuss their child’s progress either on a face-to-face basis or virtually. 
The school values these opportunities to discuss progress with parents whose attendance at these sessions is much appreciated, but parents are, of course, always welcome in school and appointments may be made at any stage throughout the year to discuss any matter of concern.
Learning Journeys on SHOWBIE
Children also record their learning within Showbie where they also have individual targets so that they can plan their next steps in learning.  
There will be an opportunity for parents to share learning logs at home and during open mornings/afternoons.
What is Showbie?

Showbie is a classroom tool that allows teachers to administer  assignments, deliver feedback and communicate with their students. The platform is designed to save teachers time and make the management of learning activities seamless. 
The application can be used at home and acts as a bridge to the classroom. It also provides an easy way for parents to keep up-to-date on what’s happening in school. With Showbie, they have created a simple yet powerful solution that will help you manage all aspects of student life from one place. During the pandemic teachers had to quickly adapt to the new range of digital classroom tools. Products like Showbie quickly became very important for primary classrooms. 
Giving feedback to students is an important part of classroom practice but without having children in the same room, teachers quickly had to pivot and start using remote feedback solutions. The platform allows educators to give rich feedback to their pupils when they need it most.

Schools around the world are trying to future proof their operations by investing in digital classroom tools. In modern classrooms, educational technology solutions at some point will feature in a child's learning journey.

 We will always have books and pens but the advantage of technology solutions in ever-changing learning environments cannot be understated. Keeping students engaged is a key classroom challenge that our new taxonomy is designed to achieve, you can use both to achieve your classroom goals.

Council’s implementation of British Sign Language Plan

The Council’s BSL Plan 2018-24 has seven holistic actions.  These actions are consistent with the ten long term goals of the National BSL Plan in Scotland, which are, early years and education; training and work; health, mental health and wellbeing; transport; culture and the arts; justice and democracy.

These goals represent the Scottish Government’s aim “to make Scotland the best place in the world for BSL users to live, work and visit.”

The Council will implement measures to promote awareness of BSL and the use of BSL, with the long-term goal being that across Scotland information and services will be accessible to all BSL users*.

Contact Scotland –BSL is an online British Sign Language interpreting service that allows deaf people across Scotland to access services free and available 24 hours a day throughout the year: https://contactscotland-bsl.org/
If a BSL user requests a face-to-face meeting then the School is required to provide a face to face interpreter.

*Whenever we refer to ‘BSL users’ we mean D/deaf and /or Deafblind people (those who receive the language in a tactile form due to sight loss) whose first of preferred language is British Sign Language
Forest Schools
If the budget allows, St. Joseph’s try to offer a 6-week block of Forest Schools each year. We feel that the children benefit from the following:
· First-hand learning experience
To increase the use of the outdoors for learning - discovering, exploring and connecting to the natural world.

· Learning for sustainability
To increase opportunities to learn outdoors about the natural world and how it links to social and economic factors locally, nationally and globally.

· Knowledge, skills and understanding of outdoor environments.
To increase opportunities for adults to develop pedagogical skills for use in a range of outdoor environments to encourage depth, breadth and progression in learning.

· Health and wellbeing
To increase understanding of the positive impacts of learning outdoors on health and wellbeing.

Positive Climate for Learning
We expect a socially acceptable attitude from pupils towards each other and to adults.

Combining the development of personal responsibility with social and emotional development is a fundamental part of a child's education.

In order to promote and establish these aims, St. Joseph’s R.C. School has drawn up a policy which is aimed at creating a school environment in which children can be helped to realise their self-worth, develop as individuals and feel secure and happy. Further details are to be found in the Positive Climate for Learning Policy.

Tied in with this is the importance of support from home. 

Within Scottish Borders Council there are a variety of agencies to which both home and school have access should there be concern regarding a child's development.  The normal procedure for involving any agencies is through the school.
At St Joseph’s we place great emphasis on your child’s personal and social development which is fundamental aspect of the education of the whole child.

We aim to promote respect for all, the awareness of the needs of others; values in society and for your child to take increasing responsibility of his/her own life. 
Teachers have the right to expect and insist upon reasonable standards of behaviour from each pupil so that they can provide the secure and friendly environment which is conducive to learning. 

The school is a rights respecting school and has a policy based on the principles of promoting a positive learning climate. Pupils, Staff and parents were involved in the creation of this policy and parental support is appreciated in ensuring the programme is effective. 
Class teacher will deal appropriately with minor discipline problems in accordance with School Policy, but if a child’s behaviour causes repeated disruption within the class, then the Principal Teacher/ Head Teacher will become involved. If the problem continues, the parents will be invited to school to discuss the problem. It is vital that children see that home and school work together and we would hope that parents would support the school in any consequence given.  If there is no improvement in the child’s behaviour, then the help of outside agencies will be requested.  A copy of the Positive Climate for Learning policy will be given to parents at the time your child joins the school.  

Bullying relies on secrecy to flourish. We ask that you let us know immediately of any concerns you or your child have so that the school can work with you to resolve the problem. 

The school follows Scottish Borders Council Respectful Relationship Policy – further information on this can be found at www.scotborders.gov.uk/antibullying
The children, staff and parents have worked on a School Respectful Relationship Policy.  
School Rules
Pupils are expected to remain within the school premises at lunch time.   However, work areas and all other rooms in the school are out of bounds to pupils during interval and lunch times, unless agreed by teachers.

No pupils may leave the premises during school hours without written permission from their parents, unless the parent comes to collect them.

Children wishing to come to school on bicycles are requested to bring a letter from their parents or guardian requesting permission from the Head Teacher.  This letter will be kept in the office for reference.   Children should be encouraged to participate in the Bikeability programme. We are always looking for volunteers to run this programme.
The children come under supervision while in the playground at interval and lunch times.   They are also supervised each day from 8.30 a.m. - 8.45 a.m.  Arrangements are made for "wet play" supervision.

The 3 Core rules are applied throughout the school and the playground.

They are applied at all times and apply to all children.

1. Ready – be prepared, listen to instructions, engage well in learning.
2. Respect – show respect to others at all times, be kind and thoughtful to others, do as you are asked the first time.
3. Safe – keep hands, feet, other objects and unkind words to yourself. Take care of all property.
Extra Curricular Activities

A variety of activities are offered to our pupils throughout the year.  These include:

Occasional activities:


 

Cricket






Rugby







Netball






Football 7-a-side







Hockey

Clubs are offered by Live Borders each term. 

Community Links:

School Christmas Concert for parents 


Concert for the visit of the Standard Bearer to the school at the Common Riding

Class topic showcases for parents.




Open evenings 





Monthly Mass with the community
Sharing Learning Events
Facilities Available to the School for Sports and Outdoor Activities
Swimming



Selkirk Swimming Pool





Outdoor PE 



The Bog Park

School Uniform

School uniform can be ordered on-line from Border Embroideries in Greenlaw i.e. www.border-embroideries.co.uk. All the school uniform can be found under St. Joseph’s Primary, Selkirk. 

Our dress code is designed to allow choices, and these are as follows:

· School dresses - for those who wish to wear them should be blue.
      Check / stripes.

· Trousers/skirts can be navy, grey or black.

· Sweaters/cardigans/sweatshirts should be royal blue/navy.


· Polo shirts/shirts – white or sky blue. 

· T- shirts – white or sky blue.

· School tie - royal blue/gold.

There are some aprons available in the school for art work but it is helpful if all children can bring in an old shirt or apron for covering clothes during messy art work.

Support for Clothing Grants
The Authority operates a scheme of provision to ensure that a pupil is sufficiently and suitably clad to take full advantage of the education provided. Families in receipt of Income Support, Income Based Job Seekers Allowance or Income Related Employment and Support Allowance may qualify for such a scheme. Other cases will be determined according to the personal circumstances of the family. Parents wishing to apply for assistance should complete an application form which is available from Scottish Borders Council website www.scotborders.gov.uk or by calling 0300 100 1800 

PE Kit (essential)

A Gym Kit which comprises shorts T- shirt and a gym bag is available to be ordered through the school office or from Border Embroideries. PE kit should be kept in school during term time and taken home at the end of term for washing.
Black or navy blue Shorts

White T-Shirt

Gym Shoes

Socks


Swimming Kit

Swimsuit

Towel

In order to maintain our dress code, children who do not comply will initially be reminded of the school dress code.  (We do recognise of course, that everyone has laundry problems from time to time).  If this does not result in the wearing of school clothes, then the Head teacher will contact the parents or guardians of the child to discuss the issue.
Parents who do not wish their children to conform to the dress code are asked to discuss the matter further with the Head teacher.
T-shirts, polo shirts, crew and v-neck sweatshirts, cardigans which are embroidered with the school logo and school ties are available from Border Embroideries in Greenlaw. Orders for school clothing are to be made direct to them via their website https://www.border-embroideries.co.uk. 
We would ask that all items of clothing be clearly marked with your child’s name. This avoids confusion and prevents valuable time from being wasted.
Transport

Information on free school transport is available, on request, from Scottish Borders Council Transport Department.

Adverse Weather Conditions and Emergency Closure

In the event of severe weather conditions resulting in the closure of the school before or during the school day, we will contact parents or the emergency contact you have nominated by using Group Call.  Radio Borders will also be informed.  Please note we will not send children home unless we know someone will be there to receive them.
School Meals

School meals cost £2.40 per day and are served in the Dining Room.   
All school meals are to be ordered and paid for through Parentpay. You will be issued with a log-in code and password when your child is fully enrolled in the school. 

Applications for free meals must be made via the Scottish Borders Council web site. Please contact Customer Services as mentioned above for more information.
Breakfast Club
The club will be run by Mrs Carson and Mrs Burgess from 8.00am until 8.45am (last serving of breakfast will be 8.30am).

The club is a free club, and the following breakfasts will be available:

· Selection of cereals with milk

· Toast with a butter and a selection of jams.

All breakfasts will be accompanied with a drink of milk or water.

No booking is required. Please feel free to use this service when required.

Catchment Area
As this is the only Catholic Primary School in the area, children travel to this school from various parts of the town and its surrounding area.   Parents in any doubt about transport should contact the school for further information.

Lost Property
The school has a lost property box which the children are advised to look through when something has been mislaid.

Computers
All children from P4 to P7 are issued with an iPad.  Children are taught ICT skills and then use these to support their learning throughout the whole curriculum.

Mobile Phones
We understand that many parents wish their children to bring a mobile phone to school, especially if they are walking to school by themselves.  We do however require all children to give their mobile phone to the class teacher on entry to class so that it can be kept securely until the end of the school day.  Mobile phone use is not permitted in school.

Parental Involvement in School Life
All adults in school must undergo a satisfactory PVG Check. This involves filling in a form and has no cost implication. Please contact the office for details.
Parents and Staff are encouraged to work in partnership to develop strong links between home and school. Parents are encouraged to support the school in many ways by:

· Helping to escort children on outings. 

· Becoming a classroom volunteer to assist with paired reading, library, maths games, painting etc. 

· Bringing their expert knowledge in a particular field to enhance pupil project work. 

· Being a leader in an extra-curricular activities out with the school day

· Participating in school working parties and review groups

Volunteers are required to complete a Protection of Vulnerable Groups (PVG) form to be vetted by the Scottish Criminal Records Office if they are to work in school with groups of children.  This is not required for parents who are supporting us with walking on outings.

Parents frequently inform the school if the home routine has been upset e.g. by hospitalisation of a member of the family, arrival of a new baby, the death of a family pet etc. This is an excellent idea, as school staff can help to support your child during times of change.

We also welcome parents who would like to share their talents with the children, for example, running a chess club, running club, football etc.  Please contact the school if you wish to volunteer.

St Joseph’s Parent Council
The Parent Council is a body representing parents and teachers. This body carries out various activities e.g. arranging talks for Parents, Coffee Mornings etc. Monies raised from Parent Council sponsored events have been used for various purposes e.g. school outings, swimming for all pupils, Christmas and Halloween parties and providing additional funds for school equipment. The council consists of a Chairperson, Secretary, treasurer and council members (N.B All parents are automatically members and can attend all meetings)

‘The whole ethos of parental involvement has indeed come a long way and the school is supporting parent involvement. 

The staff are friendly and encouraging towards this by inviting parents to open afternoons and many school events planned throughout the year. The school has a very open approach to welcoming parents into the school if there are any concerns. The staff are very approachable and helpful.’ 

Health Care

· Medicals are carried out for pupils in Primary 1 and Primary 7. 

· Should you require assistance or information on any health care matter, you may consider (a) using the services of the local Health Board, (b) your doctor or (c) the school.

· Speech Therapy is carried out as required.

· The school works closely with the school nurse, school doctor and parents where specific action is required.
Accident Procedure

The Playground Supervisor will carry out First Aid for minor cuts and grazes. For more serious injuries, our trained First Aiders would attend to the injured person.

In the event of a serious accident concerning a child, the following procedure will take place.

a)  The school will contact the Doctor's surgery or hospital.

b)  We shall conduct the child to the surgery or call for an ambulance.

c)  We shall endeavour to reach the parent or the emergency contact.

As you can see from the above, your emergency contact number and current details such as address, employer etc. are very important and should be updated when necessary.

Administration of Medication
Other prescribed medication may be administered by staff on the completion of a request form by parents.  But it is to be noted that staff who agree to administer medication do so voluntarily and it is not obligatory to do so.

Keeping our child and young people safe in the Scottish Borders

	CHILD PROTECTION 
· Our settings in the Scottish Borders work hard to keep our children and young people safe - all children and young people have a right to feel safe within the setting, home and community. 

· Within our setting we strive to provide a safe, secure and nurturing environment for our children and young people, which promote inclusion and achievement. 

· All staff in Education have a statutory and professional responsibility to take action if we have reason to believe a child is suffering, or is at risk of abuse. 

· Our Scottish Borders Child Protection procedures  set out what we will do if we have reason to believe a child is being abused or is at risk of abuse, either within the home or the community. These procedures are designed to ensure that children and young people get the help they need when they need it. 

· All staff are aware of their child protection responsibilities and every year all staff in our setting attend a child protection update.

· Many of our staff undertake additional multi-agency child protection training. 

· Every setting has a Child Protection co-ordinator who has the responsibility for overseeing child protection concerns as well as those young people who are care experienced within the setting.

· The Child Protection co-ordinator for the setting is Moira Robertson (Manager for Learning) and Nicola McLeod (Principal Teacher) in her absence.
What to do if you have a child protection concern? 



It's everyone’s responsibility to protect children.  

If you have any concerns that a child is being harmed or is at risk of harm, please call without delay 

01896 662787 (Duty Children and Families Social Work Team)

01896 752111 (Out of office hours that covers all areas)  

Emergency contact

If you consider a child or young person is in immediate danger, call the Police on 999 immediately



	Need more information about keeping our children and young people safe? 
This link takes you to the Scottish Borders Child Protection Committee online website where you can find some suggested links to websites to better inform you about safety issues such as Internet safety and Child Sexual Exploitation as well as letting you know about opportunities for training in Child Protection.  You can also find the Scottish Borders Child Protection Procedures on this website.

http://onlineborders.org.uk/community/cpc


Employment of Children
Children under the statutory school leaving age can only be employed within the terms of the byelaws on the Employment of children. These regulations allow anyone to be employed at 14 years but under certain circumstances children under 13 years of age can be employed, and for those over the age of 13 there are limits on the hours and type of employment which are allowed. Parents and employers must both complete an application form for an employment permit before the employment begins. Forms and application forms are available from the school office. Further details can be obtained from HQ Operations, Children & Young People Services, Scottish Borders Council, Newtown St Boswells, TD6 0SA 

Further information can be found at:

https://www.scotborders.gov.uk/info/20025/licensing/670/employment_byelaws_for_children_and_young_people/1
Security
Our school operates a secure entry system.  If you wish to come into the school, please ring the buzzer at the main entrance and a member of staff will let you in.  All visitors are asked to sign in and wear a visitors badge so that all staff and children know that they are authorised to be in school and also for fire regulations.

Fire Drills
Each classroom and communal area has a fire escape plan on display.  Fire drills happen once per term throughout the school year and our fire alarms are tested each week after school.
Feedback, Support & Complaints
Working in partnership with parents is very important to us. We are constantly striving to offer the best service to you and your child. Feedback on how well things are going is as equally important as suggestions on how we can do things better. We have an open door policy, which means we are happy to speak with parents about any issues.

Parents also have access to the Home School Link Worker. A leaflet on this service is available from the office.  

If a problem does arise you should raise this in the first instance with the Class Teacher. If for any reason this is not possible or you wish to raise an issue which is complex, then your complaint should be addressed to the Manager for Learning. All complaints will be dealt with promptly and in a sensitive manner.  If the problem is not resolved or you are making a serious complaint, it is probably best to do so in writing, sending a copy to the Manager for Learning and one to the Director of Education and Lifelong Learning at Scottish Borders Council.

Enforcement of Attendance
There is a ruling from HM Government that all non-attendance at school should be explained in some way by the parents or guardians of the child concerned and therefore pupils are expected to bring in a note after an absence from school. However, a phone call to the school before 9.30am in the first morning of absence would suffice.

Should a child's attendance be erratic, or an obvious pattern of absences develop, the Attendance Officer will be notified.

We would appreciate prior notification of expected absences e.g., family holidays during school term time.  It should be noted that holidays during term time are classified as unauthorised except in exceptional circumstances.

Organisation of the School Day

	Monday to Thursday
	Start of school day
	8.45am

	
	Morning Break
	10.30am – 10.45am

	
	Lunch
	12.15pm – 1.00pm

	
	End of school day
	3.15pm


	Friday
	Start of school day
	8.45am

	
	Break / Early Lunch
	10.30am – 11.00am

	
	End of school day
	12.15pm


Transition Arrangements
Pre-School:

A member of staff will visit all our prospective primary one children in their pre-school provision and liaise closely with staff to ensure that all appropriate information is gathered to ensure a smooth, safe and happy transition into our school.  The children also visit us here in school during the final school term prior to them joining us.

Transfer of Pupils for Secondary Education

After completing the Primary 7 stage, pupils from St. Joseph's R.C. Primary School will normally transfer to:-

Selkirk High School

Hillside Terrace, 

Selkirk, 

TD7 4EW
Tel: 01750 20246
Email:selkirkhs@scotborders.gov.uk
St. Joseph’s staff work closely with staff at Selkirk High School to ensure a smooth transition for all our pupils.  Additional meetings will be held for children who require enhanced transition arrangements.

Annual School Session Arrangements and Holidays
These can be found on the Scottish Borders Council Web Site

Improving the school
We work hard in our school to provide the highest standards of education for all our children.  We continually evaluate the educational experiences we provide to highlight strengths and areas we wish to improve upon.

Staff, parents’ and pupils’ views will be regularly canvassed in order to improve the quality of provision in the school.  We look forward to working with our Pupil and Parent Councils and welcome feedback and an open sharing of views which will influence the School Improvement Plan for next session which outlines our priorities for the year ahead.  

Concluding Comments

As this is a Roman Catholic school, the ethos and the environment of the school is outwardly marked by signs and symbols familiar to the Church.  The school has crucifixes on the wall, appropriate statues and displays by the children which reflect their learning in Religious and Moral education.  The Catholic Charter is displayed in the school.

The school seeks to develop and enhance the spiritual life of the pupils using the three pillars of the school, the home and the parish, which together help the child to develop a personal relationship with Jesus.

School Targets – Information for Parents 

Primary

Scottish Borders Council and the government are equally concerned to provide the best education for young people. As part of plans to make results even better in Scottish Schools the government has highlighted the setting of targets for individual schools. Having targets for Attainment in Reading, Writing and Mathematics will help us to focus on practical ways of improving these results, but it is the improvement strategies working in our classrooms which are more important than bald statistics. All this information should be considered in the context of the many different factors affecting quality in our school.

Our school has been compared with other schools across the country. This information has allowed Head Teachers to discuss with staff from the Education Authority what the targets might be and the targets now set have been agreed with the Director of Education. We are now required to provide parents with this information.

Because of the low number of pupils in individual classes it is not possible to publish Results without indicating individual pupils involved.  However, all parents will be notified individually of their child’s progress.  

Transferring Educational Data About Pupils

Education authorities and the Scottish Executive Education Department (SEED) have collected data about pupils on paper forms for many years.  We are now working together to transfer data electronically through the ScotXed programme.
What pupil data will be collected and transferred?

Data on each pupil is collected by local authorities and SEED.  The data collected and transferred covers areas such as date of birth, postcode, registration for free-school meals, whether a pupil is looked after by his/her local authority, additional support needs including disability, attendance, absence and exclusions from school.  Pupil names and addresses are collected by their school and education authority but they are not passed to SEED.  Your postcode is the only part of your address that is transferred.  Data is held securely and no information on individual pupils can or would be published by SEED  

Providing national identity and ethnic background data is entirely voluntary.  You can choose the ‘not disclosed’ option if you do not want to provide this data.  However, we hope that the explanations contained in this message and on our website will help you understand the importance of providing the data.
Why do we need your data?

In order to make the best decisions about how to improve our education service, SEED and education authorities need accurate, up-to-date data about our pupils.   We are keen to help all our pupils do well in all aspects of school life and achieve better exam results.  Accurate and up-to-date data allows SEED, education authorities and schools to:

· plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of all pupils, 

· plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of specific groups of pupils, 

· better understand some of the factors that influence pupil attainment and 
          achievement, 

· target resources better. 
Your data protection rights

The collection, transfer, processing and sharing of ScotXed data is done in accordance with the Data Protection Act (1998). We also comply with the National Statistics Code of Practice requirements and other legislation related to safeguarding the confidentiality of data. The Data Protection Act gives you the right to know how we will use your data.  This message can give only a brief description of how we use data.  Fuller details of the uses of pupil data can be found on the ScotXed website (www.scotxed.net).

SEED works with a range of partners including HM Inspectorate of Education and the Scottish Qualifications Authority. On occasion, we will make individual data available to partners and also academic institutions to carry out research and statistical analysis. In addition, we will provide our partners with information they need in order to fulfil their official responsibilities. Any sharing of data will be done under the strict control and prior agreement of the Data Access Panel in SEED, which will ensure that no individual level data will be made public as a result of the data sharing and that these data will not be used to take any actions in respect of an individual.
Concerns

If you have any concerns about the ScotXed data collections you can email the Senior Statistician, Peter Whitehouse, at Peter.Whitehouse@scotland.gsi.gov.uk or write to The ScotXed Support Office, SEED, Area 1B, Victoria Quay, Leith, EH6 6QQ. Alternative versions of this page are available, on request from the ScotXed Support Office, in other languages, audio tape, braille and large print.

Want more information?

Further details about ScotXed data exchanges are available on the ScotXed website,www.scotxed.net 
Scotxed Collections

Scottish Local Authority schools collect pupil and teaching staff data each year for statistical analysis by the Scottish Government (the ScotXed data collections).  More information on the type of information collected and what is done with it can be found using the following link.

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/ScotXed/SchoolEducation/ESPrivacyNotices
Pupil Records

We keep records of home address, telephone numbers, e-mail addresses, GP information and emergency contacts for all our pupils.  If you change your contact details it is vital that you let the school know immediately so that we can contact you if your child is unwell.

Data Protection
Scottish Borders Council is a local authority established under the Local Government etc. (Scotland) Act 1994 and its headquarters is based  at Newtown St Boswells, Melrose TD6 0SA. You can contact our data protection officer by post at this address, or by email at: dataprotection@scotborders.gov.uk , or by telephone – 0300 100 1800.
Why we need your information

Every child of school age has the right to be educated. A child is of school age if he/she has attained the age of 5 but has not attained the age of 16 years. The term “young person” applies to a pupil over school age, but who has not attained 18 years. The education authority has a duty to provide education to any young person who is still a school pupil.

We need to collect, use and store personal information about you and your child/ren to enable us to provide your child/ren with an appropriate education. We provide these services to you as part of our statutory function as your local authority under:

· The Education (Scotland) Act 1980, Education (Scotland) Act 1980

· The Education (Placing in Schools etc. Deemed Decisions) (Scotland) Regulations 1982

· The Standard in Scotland’s Schools Act 2000

· Education (Scotland) Act 2016

· We also use your information to verify your identity where required, contact you by post, email or telephone to maintain our records.
Who we will share information with 

· We will share information with health and wellbeing services and may share information with other external agencies and organisations who provide or assist with educational provision and with online payment solution providers. 

· The Scottish Government for examination, career guidance and monitoring purposes.

· ParentPay, ESP Systems and CRB to allow the school to offer cashless catering and to receive payment for school trips and events;

· Groupcall to allow the school to communicate with you;

· The NHS for health monitoring;

· Netmedia to enable the online arrangement of parents evenings;

· Internal Scottish Borders Council departments to allow the provision of catering and transport.
On each occasion, the recipients are bound to the terms of a Data Sharing Agreement and accordingly will only use your child’s data for the specified purpose. This data sharing is in accordance with our Information Use and Privacy Policy and covered in our full privacy statement on our website.

We are also legally obliged to share certain data with other public and regulatory bodies such as Education Scotland, Police and NHS will do so where the law requires this. 

Your information may also be shared and analysed internally in order to provide management information, inform service delivery reform and similar purposes to meet our duty to achieve best value and continuous service improvement.  

We are legally obliged to safeguard public funds so we are required to verify and check your details internally for fraud prevention. We may share this information with other public bodies (and also receive information from these other bodies) for fraud checking purposes. 
How long do we keep your information for?

We only keep your personal information for the minimum period amount of time necessary. Sometimes this time period is set out in the law, but in most cases it is based on the business need.  We will retain a copy of your child/ren’s educational record up until they reach the age of 25. 

Photographs/videos

Photographs and videos may be taken by staff in the school, media and other parents for a variety of reasons for example Sports Day, celebrations of achievement, charity events, excursions etc.  The school your child attends may wish to display or show photographs or videos taken by themselves, in print, in various locations or by electronic means such as a website. Likewise the media or other parents may wish to use the images of pupils in various ways. We ask you at the time your child enrols at one of our schools if you are happy for images of your child to be used in this way and we try to ensure you are aware of, and understand, such possible use of your child’s image and that you have consented.

Any permission given will remain in force during your child’s primary and secondary schooling until you indicate that you wish to withdraw your consent.  You can do this by contacting the head teacher of your school as soon as possible. 

Your Rights 

You have the right to request access to any personal data held about you by the Council. You can also request that we restrict the use of your information or even object to any further processing.  You can do this by contacting the Data Protection Officer using the contact details provided above. We will respond to your request within thirty calendar days.

For more information on your rights please visit our website http://www.scotborders.gov.uk/DPYourRights  or if you would like a hard copy of this information, please contact us using the contact details provided above. 
Complaints Regarding Data Protection
We aim to directly resolve all complaints about how we handle personal information. If your complaint is about how we have handled your personal information, you can contact our Data Protection Officer by email at dataprotection@scotborders.gov.uk  or by telephone on 0300 100 1800.

However, you also have the right to lodge a complaint about data protection matters with the Information Commissioner's Office, who can be contacted by post at:
Information Commissioner's Office

Wycliffe House

Water Lane

Wilmslow

Cheshire

SK9 5AF 

You can visit their website for more information https://ico.org.uk/make-a-complaint/ . 

If your complaint is not about a data protection matter you can find details on how to make a complaint on our website: 

https://www.scotborders.gov.uk/info/20016/have_your_say/155/make_a_complaint/1 

School term dates for 2023-24
Autumn term

· Monday 14 August 2023 - staff resume, in service day

· Tuesday 15 August 2023 - in service day

· Wednesday 16 August 2023 - pupils resume

· Friday 6 October 2023 - last day of term for pupils and staff, mid-term holiday

· Monday 16 October 2023 - staff resume, in service day

· Tuesday 17 October 2023 - pupils resume

· Monday 27 November 2023 - St Andrew's Day, schools closed.
· Tuesday 28 November 2023 - all resume

· Thursday 21 December 2023 - last day of term for pupils and staff

Winter term

· Monday 08 January 2024 - all resume

· Friday 09 February 2024 - last day of term for pupils, February holiday

· Monday 12 February 2024 - In service day for Eildon East (Selkirk) 
· Monday 19 February 2024 - All resume  
· Thursday 28 March 2024 - last day of term for pupils and staff

Summer term

· Monday 15 April 2024 - all resume

· Monday 06 May 2024 - May Day holiday, school closed.
· Tuesday 07 May 2024 - staff resume, in service day

· Wednesday 08 May 2024 - pupils resume

· Friday 28 June 2024 - last day of term for pupils and staff

Casual holidays

· Thursday 13 June 2024
· Friday 14 June 2024
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